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Mental Health Casework Section

Public Protection and Mental Health Group

Newsletter

29 April 2010
This newsletter restates our policy on absolute discharge and on the transfer to hospital of prisoners who are close to the end of their sentence under s47 of the Mental Health Act 1983.  If you have any comments, or issues you would like to see covered in future newsletters, please contact lindsay.mckean@noms.gsi.gov.uk.   

S47 Transfers
Prisoners who need specialist treatment in hospital should be identified and assessed at the earliest possible stage.  This reflects the position that prisoners should not be disadvantaged by virtue of having been convicted for a criminal offence.  It is also a recognition that it is inappropriate to use Mental Health Act powers to extend the sentence passed by the Court.

The detention of a prisoner in hospital at the point where he could legitimately expect release is counter productive in terms of risk management. It places an offender amongst particularly vulnerable people,   criminal justice agencies have no say in his management and are thus poorly placed to manage outstanding risk on release from hospital. 
This understanding was reinforced by the High Court’s ruling in TF in December 2008. The ruling found the Secretary of State’s transfer of TF at the end of his sentence to be unlawful in the absence of clear evidence that he was treatable, and in circumstances where the transfer was being directed for reasons of public safety, rather than TF’s own clinical needs.  
MHCS will look at proposals for last minute transfers explicitly in terms of the prisoner’s clinical needs and invite the receiving hospital to consider whether he should be admitted under Part 2 powers.  If the prisoner does not qualify for admission under Part 2 powers, then it is hard to see how a s47 direction could be justified.  If he does so qualify, then his admission can be arranged on explicitly clinical grounds.  

A social worker may assess a prisoner in prison for purposes of making a Part 2 proposal, and if the admission happens on the last day of sentence, prison staff may assist in conveyance to the hospital. 
We are happy to discuss how this approach to s47 transfers applies in individual cases.
Absolute discharge
MHCS is responsible, on behalf of the Secretary of State, for ensuring that restricted patients are managed in such a way as to minimise the risk to the public.  Our policy is that we will not grant absolute discharge (AD) unless it is clear that the restrictions are no longer required to ensure the patient’s safe management.  This means that we will not grant AD where the patient still has a mental disorder, and has the potential to be a risk to others if not well supervised in future, and where future supervision is not guaranteed. In forming this view we are conscious that the Mental Health Review Tribunal is available to safeguard patients’ rights.
Open Days

We have a limited number of places available on 25 August 2010.  If you would like to attend on this date please email Lindsay.mckean@noms.gsi.gov.uk.  Further dates are being arranged.
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